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PASTORAL VISIT TO BANGLADESH

 9-13 SEPTEMBER 2015

Meeting with the Bishops
12 September 2015, Saturday, 9:00am

Dhaka
I. List of Bishops

	Name
	Diocese
	Age

	1. Patrick D’Rozario, C.S.C.
	Dhaka (Archbishop)
	72

	2. Theotonius Gomes, C.S.C.
	Dhaka (Auxiliary Bishop emeritus)
	76

	3. Moses Costa, C.S.C.
	Chitaggong (Bishop)
	65

	4. Lawrence Howlader, C.S.C.
	Chitaggong (Auxiliary Bishop)
	59

	5. Sebastian Tudu
	Dinajpur (Bishop)
	48

	6. James Boiragi
	Khulna (Bishop)
	60

	7. Michael D’Rozario, C.S.C.
	Khulna (Bishop emeritus)
	90

	8. Paul Kubi, C.S.C.
	Mymensingh (Bishop)
	59

	9. Gervas Rozario
	Rajshahi (Bishop)
	64

	10. Bejoy D’Cruze, O.M.I.
	Sylhet (Bishop)
	59


II. Speech

Dear Brother Bishops,
It is my great pleasure to be here with you for these few days. I would like to thank the Apostolic Nuncio Archbishop George Kocherry - who closely collaborated with His Grace, Archbishop Patrick D’Rozario, acting on behalf of the Episcopal Conference and the entire Catholic community of Bangladesh - for giving me the opportunity of making this, my very first visit to Bangladesh possible. Besides thanking Archbishop D’Rozario, we also greet him and pray for him in a special way on this, the day of his Silver Jubilee of Episcopal Ordination. Yesterday, I had the joy of celebrating the Silver Jubilee of the creation of the Diocese of Rajshahi where the then Bishop Patrick D’Rozario first exercised his episcopal ministry. During the Jubilee celebrations I experienced the warm hospitality of the people of Bangladesh and witnessed their vibrant faith. There is no doubt that the present situation of the Diocese of Rajshahi is a consequence, a collective result, of the collaboration of various Missionaries, Priests, Religious, Catechists, and Lay Leaders, who worked in union with their first Pastor Bishop Patrick D’Rozario. We also must not neglect to thank his immediate successor in the pastoral governance of Rajshahi, the late Bishop Paulinus Costa, who passed away earlier this year in January. May he rest in peace! Before leaving this world he also collaborated closely with Archbishop Patrick D’Rozario as his Auxiliary Bishop in the Archdiocese of Dhaka. Today, His Excellency Bishop Gervas Rozario, continues to guide the people of God in Rajshahi, trying his utmost to move the community forward and to improve on the good things that his predecessors had achieved up to now.

  The Apostolic Nuncio, Archbishop George Kocherry, was very happy to inform me that all of the Bishops in Bangladesh are in a deep communion with the Holy See. Each one of you should be a sign of unity and communion in your Local Church, ever united and in tune with the Pope, the Vicar of Christ. This communion has many aspects: magisterium, intentions, and pastoral implementation of the entire Catholic Church. This unity should also be evident in your Episcopal Conference.  Although your Episcopal body is relatively small in number, it needs to take advantage of being united first with Christ and then with the community of the faithful: with the Priests, with other essential collaborators in pastoral activity, and with Consecrated Religious men and women, who are bearers of the charism of their deep devotion to God and to the Church. The faithful in Bangladesh have a right to see their Bishops living in communion, both in the pastoral decisions taken by them and in their implementation. Try to sow unity and not division in your Dioceses. As Bishops, you are “Fathers” and “Pastors” of the flock, who are to guide it in one direction so that it will not be scattered. Please develop a clear mission and vision for your Local Church. The context of each Diocese may be somewhat different and each local Church may, therefore, have diverse missionary activities and ways of evangelizing. However, the direction of all of the Dioceses must always be one and the same. 
Unity does not imply uniformity. Nevertheless, all of the initiatives and implications of your mission and vision should always be tuned towards God, because they are His alone. No Bishop should claim that a Diocese is his personal possession. The Church belongs to Christ and we are His servants, who strive to do His will. All the baptized belong to the Church and its Pastors are entrusted with guiding the members along the right path. We are servants not lords. 


For a Pastor to lead the flock along the right path, he has to have acquired the “smell of his sheep”. We have often heard Pope Francis using such an expression and often he would add that Pastors should go to the peripheries in order to encounter the least among their brethren. In your reports you yourselves testify to the large number of persons receiving baptisms and to the many conversions that usually take place in rural areas and within tribal groups. Please continue this mission! I encourage you to promote the evangelization of these people, who are so dear to Christ, but without neglecting the task of your other pastoral responsibilities in the cities and in urban areas. 
I am also very pleased to know that all of you are very pastoral, going out to visit parishes, outstations, and other institutions. I congratulate you for this and I highly encourage all of you to remain steadfast in this task, even though I understand how difficult it must be to travel to far off areas of your Dioceses. This will demonstrate that we are public servants. Besides, you know full well how grateful and privileged these people feel when they are visited by their Pastor. Let them feel the concern, love, and compassion of the Church for them through your presence and by your words of encouragement; by your preaching of the Word of God and by witnessing through your good deeds. Your pastoral ministry should be all-encompassing and never exclusive. 

I am well aware of the difficulties that you encounter living as a minority in Bangladesh. The great challenge is to live in harmony with those professing other religions, to search for common ground for dialogue without compromising the truth of our faith and not giving up on possible conversions to our faith, no matter how difficult and delicate this may be. Please build harmonious relationships with everyone. Other religions are neither our rivals nor our competitors. They are part of our spiritual ministry and dialogue, of our Christian affection, and of our high esteem. Pope Francis reminds us that faith arises not only through preaching but also through personal contact and witness. In fact, the grace of faith is always a gift from God, who also awakens it in unpredictable and unknown ways.  
     
We know that the basic task of missionary activity is to sow the seed of faith in places where the Word of God has not been heard. We are called to establish local Churches rooted in the culture of each nation but always consonant with the teachings and doctrines of the Catholic Church. In time every Local Church must grow to stand on its own, with diocesan clergy and local Bishops, so that missionary activity reaches every remote and needy area.

Please try to give abundant attention to the formation in your seminaries. Let us pray that the Lord may send good laborers into His vineyard. Provide the candidates to the priesthood with a well-equipped team of formators who can impart to them the teaching of the Catholic Church in its integrity and who can infuse in their minds and hearts an authentic spirit of the ministerial priesthood of Christ in which they shall participate and share. When it comes to further studies, please discern very well with each candidate, indicating to him that such studies do not add anything to the dignity of an ecclesiastic but that sometimes they are a grace from God for the broadening of horizons of your local Church. These opportunities should always be oriented towards the service of the Church in Bangladesh. Therefore, when your Priests are sent to study abroad, I recommend that they not prolong their stay outside of their Dioceses for too long, because this may not be consistent with the purpose of their preparation for future ministry.

Priestly formation is a life-long process. Your Priests have the right to an on-going formation and Bishops have the responsibility of providing their collaborators with suitably structured formation for their personal growth in virtue and sanctity. I encourage you to be diligent in organizing monthly days of retreat and spiritual exercises, as well as regular clergy gatherings, which build and strengthen fraternal bonds between Priests, both diocesan and religious. Please establish a spirit of dialogue, unity, and paternal guidance with Priests who may be undergoing difficult moments. Cultivate in them the attitude of a son to his father. Treat them with the esteem that is due to essential collaborators, giving them full confidence but not being indifferent towards them if there is a need to correct something in their attitudes, lifestyle, and behavior. Above all, pray for your Priests!   

The shortage of vocations to the Priesthood and Religious Life is not unique to Bangladesh. It is a universal phenomenon. On the other hand, the task of evangelization is not something that pertains exclusively to ordained ministers. By virtue of their baptism, all of the faithful share in the three-fold office of Jesus Christ: Priest, Prophet, and King. Religious and catechists have a great role to play in communicating Catholic doctrine in the schools and other centers. They also help prepare catechumens for the reception of the Sacraments. Indeed, there are many other possibilities for lay faithful to organize groups and programs that could help with the Christian formation of families and with building up of basic Christian communities in areas that are rarely visited by a Priest.  Every faithful baptized person has the right and duty to participate actively in the life of the Church and in the work of evangelization but Pastors have the greater responsibility of providing them with the formation they need in order to be properly prepared to carry out their specific task as lay evangelizers without, however, confusing their role with that of the ordained ministers. Please make clear to them that they should always act and function in communion with the Catholic Church and in collaboration with the hierarchy. 

Lay faithful could also be of great help in the administration of the Diocese within the scope of their particular competency. This will also provide transparency in financial matters, which the Pope strongly urges from each one of us. There are certain things in which the faithful may be well versed in and, therefore, sometimes more competent than clerics in some areas related to management. The task of Pastors, then, is to carefully select and thoroughly form these persons, so that they might serve the Local Church with a proper disposition and an upright spirit.  
The People of God has high expectations from you as Bishops. The faithful look up to you to deepen their faith. Their sentiments are precious and offer you abundant material for reflection, for prayer, for planning of pastoral activities, and for thanksgiving to God for calling you to such a vital ministry in the Church at this point in time. Your people expect you to be hard-working missionaries; promoters of communion; collaborators in the Church; and among the first to encourage the Priests, the Religious and the Lay Faithful. They also expect you to be active and knowledgeable in making appropriate contributions in social and political matters. If the people perceive that you have a correct approach, they will willingly give you support.

On behalf of the Congregation for the Evangelization of Peoples, I sincerely thank each and every one of you for your dedication to the task entrusted to you. I also wish to convey the Apostolic Blessing of the Holy Father on your Episcopal Conference and assure you of my prayers that all your efforts will bear much fruit for the benefit of the Church in Bangladesh. 
